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26.4.2021 B9-0225/6

Amendment 6
Philippe Lamberts
on behalf of the Verts/ALE Group

Motion for a resolution B9-0225/2021
PPE, S&D, Renew, Verts/ALE, The Left
Outcome of EU-UK negotiations

Motion for a resolution
Paragraph 9

Motion for a resolution Amendment

9. Insists that Parliament must play a 
full role in the monitoring and 
implementation of the Agreement in line 
with letter of 5 February 2021 from 
Parliament President Sassoli; without 
prejudice to the existing commitments 
taken by the respective Commissioners vis-
à-vis the responsible parliamentary 
committees, welcomes the Commission’s 
statement on Parliament’s role in the 
implementation of the Agreement, 
including the following undertakings:

a) to keep Parliament immediately and 
fully informed of the activities of the 
Partnership Council and other joint bodies;

b) to involve Parliament in important 
decisions under the Agreement in relation 
to any unilateral actions of the Union under 
the Agreement, and to take utmost account 
of the Parliament’s views, and should it not 
follow Parliament’s views to explain the 
reasons for which it did not;

c) to involve Parliament sufficiently in 
advance of its intention to present a 
proposal for the Union to terminate or 
suspend Part Three [Law enforcement and 
judicial cooperation in criminal matters] of 
the Agreement, should the UK not respect 
its commitments under the European 
Convention on Human Rights;

d) to involve Parliament in the selection 
process of potential arbitrators and 

9. Insists that Parliament must play a 
full role in the monitoring and 
implementation of the Agreement in line 
with letter of 5 February 2021 from 
Parliament President Sassoli; without 
prejudice to the existing commitments 
taken by the respective Commissioners vis-
à-vis the responsible parliamentary 
committees, welcomes the Commission’s 
statement on Parliament’s role in the 
implementation of the Agreement, 
including the following undertakings:

a) to keep Parliament immediately and 
fully informed of the activities of the 
Partnership Council and other joint bodies;

b) to involve Parliament in important 
decisions under the Agreement in relation 
to any unilateral actions of the Union under 
the Agreement, and to take utmost account 
of the Parliament’s views, and should it not 
follow Parliament’s views to explain the 
reasons for which it did not;

c) to involve Parliament sufficiently in 
advance of its intention to present a 
proposal for the Union to terminate or 
suspend Part Three [Law enforcement and 
judicial cooperation in criminal matters] of 
the Agreement, should the UK not respect 
its commitments under the European 
Convention on Human Rights;

d) to involve Parliament in the selection 
process of potential arbitrators and 
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panellists foreseen by the Agreement;

e) to submit to Parliament any proposal for 
legislative acts regulating the modalities 
for adopting the autonomous measures that 
the Union is entitled to take under the 
Agreement;

f) to take utmost account of the views of 
Parliament regarding the implementation 
of the Agreement by both Parties, 
including regarding possible breaches of 
the Agreement or imbalances in the level 
playing field and should it not follow the 
view of Parliament, to explain its reasons;

g) to keep Parliament fully informed of the 
Commission’s assessments and decision 
concerning data adequacy, as well as 
arrangements for regulatory cooperation 
with the UK authorities on financial 
services and the possible granting of 
equivalences in financial services;

Requests the consolidation of these 
commitments into an Interinstitutional 
Agreement to be negotiated at the earliest 
opportunity;

panellists foreseen by the Agreement;

e) to submit to Parliament any proposal for 
legislative acts regulating the modalities 
for adopting the autonomous measures that 
the Union is entitled to take under the 
Agreement;

f) to take utmost account of the views of 
Parliament regarding the implementation 
of the Agreement by both Parties, 
including regarding possible breaches of 
the Agreement or imbalances in the level 
playing field and should it not follow the 
view of Parliament, to explain its reasons;

g) to keep Parliament fully informed of the 
Commission’s assessments and decision 
concerning data adequacy, as well as 
arrangements for regulatory cooperation 
with the UK authorities on financial 
services and the possible granting of 
equivalences in financial services;

Expects the Commission to involve 
Parliament in all important measures of 
termination, modification and suspension, 
without prejudice to Parliament’s right of 
consent provided by the Treaties;
Requests the consolidation of these 
commitments into an Interinstitutional 
Agreement to be negotiated at the earliest 
opportunity;

Or. en
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26.4.2021 B9-0225/7

Amendment 7
Philippe Lamberts
on behalf of the Verts/ALE Group

Motion for a resolution B9-0225/2021
PPE, S&D, Renew, Verts/ALE, The Left
Outcome of EU-UK negotiations

Motion for a resolution
Paragraph 15

Motion for a resolution Amendment

15. Welcomes the chapter on digital 
trade, including the explicit prohibition of 
data localisation requirements or 
mandatory disclosure of source code, novel 
to the Free Trade Agreements the EU has 
so far concluded, while at the same time 
preserving the EU’s right to regulate and 
data protection requirements; recognises 
that this digital chapter can serve as a 
model for future trade agreements; also 
welcomes regulatory cooperation on 
emerging technologies, including artificial 
intelligence;

15. Welcomes the chapter on digital 
trade, including the explicit prohibition of 
data localisation requirements or 
mandatory disclosure of source code, novel 
to the Free Trade Agreements the EU has 
so far concluded, while at the same time 
preserving the EU’s right to regulate and 
data protection requirements; recognises 
the progress made across a number of 
topics in this digital chapter that could 
serve as a model for future trade 
agreements, but strongly opposes the data 
protection aspects and urges the 
Commission to follow and not deviate 
from the EU’s 2018 horizontal provision 
on cross-border data flows, data 
protection and privacy in future trade 
negotiations; also welcomes regulatory 
cooperation on emerging technologies, 
including artificial intelligence;

Or. en
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26.4.2021 B9-0225/8

Amendment 8
Philippe Lamberts
on behalf of the Verts/ALE Group

Motion for a resolution B9-0225/2021
PPE, S&D, Renew, Verts/ALE, The Left
Outcome of EU-UK negotiations

Motion for a resolution
Paragraph 18, point iv

Motion for a resolution Amendment

iv) however regrets that the chapter on 
taxation is not subject to dispute settlement 
provisions nor to rebalancing measures; 
requests the Commission to remain vigilant 
on questions of taxation and money 
laundering, where all available tools such 
as the listing processes should be used to 
dissuade the UK from adopting unfair 
practices; recalls in this respect the 
possibility to request a review of the trade 
heading four years after the entry into force 
of the Agreement should imbalances arise;

iv) however regrets that the chapter on 
taxation is not subject to dispute settlement 
provisions nor to rebalancing measures; 
requests the Commission to remain vigilant 
on questions of taxation and money 
laundering, where all available tools such 
as the listing processes should be used to 
dissuade the UK, including through 
sanctions, from adopting unfair practices; 
recalls in this respect the possibility to 
request a review of the trade heading four 
years after the entry into force of the 
Agreement should imbalances arise;

Or. en
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26.4.2021 B9-0225/9

Amendment 9
Philippe Lamberts
on behalf of the Verts/ALE Group

Motion for a resolution B9-0225/2021
PPE, S&D, Renew, Verts/ALE, The Left
Outcome of EU-UK negotiations

Motion for a resolution
Paragraph 30

Motion for a resolution Amendment

30. Highlights its deep concern at the 
potential consequences of the UK 
diverging from Union Regulations on 
Technical Measures and other related 
Union environmental legislation that could 
lead to a de facto limitation of access to 
UK waters for some European fishing 
vessels; recalls that the Agreement obliges 
each party to precisely justify the non-
discriminatory nature of any development 
in this area, and the necessity, in the light 
of scientifically verifiable data, to ensure 
long-term environmental sustainability; 
calls on the Commission to be particularly 
vigilant that these conditions are complied 
with and to strongly respond in case the 
UK acts in a discriminatory manner;

30. Highlights its deep concern at the 
potential consequences of the UK 
diverging from Union Regulations on 
Technical Measures and other related 
Union environmental legislation that could 
lead to a de facto limitation of access to 
UK waters for some European fishing 
vessels; underlines the risk of market 
distortions and of generating an uneven 
playing field and ecological risks due to 
possible sustainability divergences 
between the UK and EU; calls on the 
Commission to ensure that the UK does 
not deviate from the EU’s legally binding 
objective of ending overfishing; calls for a 
simple quota-exchange mechanism to be 
maintained between parties and producer 
organisations; recalls that the Agreement 
obliges each party to precisely justify the 
non-discriminatory nature of any 
development in this area, and the necessity, 
in the light of scientifically verifiable data, 
to ensure long-term environmental 
sustainability; calls on the Commission to 
be particularly vigilant that these 
conditions are complied with and to 
strongly respond in case the UK acts in a 
discriminatory manner;

Or. en
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26.4.2021 B9-0225/10

Amendment 10
Philippe Lamberts
on behalf of the Verts/ALE Group

Motion for a resolution B9-0225/2021
PPE, S&D, Renew, Verts/ALE, The Left
Outcome of EU-UK negotiations

Motion for a resolution
Paragraph 34

Motion for a resolution Amendment

34. Takes note of the interim provision 
for transmission of personal data to the 
UK; reiterates its Resolutions of 13 
February 2020 and 18 June 2020 on the 
importance of data protection both as a 
fundamental right, as well as a key enabler 
for the digital economy; recalls that, as 
regards the adequacy of the UK data 
protection framework, according to case 
law of the CJEU the level of protection of 
the UK must be ‘essentially equivalent’ to 
that offered by the EU legal framework, 
including onward transfers to third 
countries, both as regards commercial 
transfers and transfers for law enforcement 
purposes; acknowledges the launching of 
the procedure for the adoption of the two 
adequacy decisions for transfers of 
personal data to the United Kingdom, 
under the General Data Protection 
Regulation (GDPR) and the Law 
Enforcement Directive on 19 February 
2021; calls on the Commission not to adopt 
a positive adequacy decision if the 
conditions set under EU law and case law 
are not fully respected; stresses that an 
adequacy decision may not be the object of 
negotiation between the UK and the EU 
since it refers to the protection of a 
fundamental right recognised by the 
ECHR, the Charter and the EU Treaties;

34. Regrets the interim provision for 
transmission of personal data to the UK, 
which stipulates that the transmission of such 
data is not to be considered as a transfer to a 
third country under Union law; is concerned 
that paragraphs 9 and 10 of Article 
FINPROV.10A stipulate that where the UK 
notifies the Union that it proposes to modify 
the UK’s applicable data protection regime or 
its rules on data transfers to other third 
countries, the Union is deemed to have given 
agreement if it does not raise objections 
within five working days; reiterates its 
Resolutions of 13 February 2020 and 18 
June 2020 on the importance of data 
protection both as a fundamental right, as 
well as a key enabler for the digital 
economy; recalls that, as regards the 
adequacy of the UK data protection 
framework, according to case law of the 
CJEU the level of protection of the UK 
must be ‘essentially equivalent’ to that 
offered by the EU legal framework, 
including onward transfers to third 
countries, both as regards commercial 
transfers and transfers for law enforcement 
purposes; acknowledges the launching of 
the procedure for the adoption of the two 
adequacy decisions for transfers of 
personal data to the United Kingdom, 
under the General Data Protection 
Regulation (GDPR) and the Law 
Enforcement Directive on 19 February 
2021; calls on the Commission not to adopt 
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a positive adequacy decision if the 
conditions set under EU law and case law 
are not fully respected; stresses that an 
adequacy decision may not be the object of 
negotiation between the UK and the EU 
since it refers to the protection of a 
fundamental right recognised by the 
ECHR, the Charter and the EU Treaties;

Or. en
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26.4.2021 B9-0225/11

Amendment 11
Philippe Lamberts
on behalf of the Verts/ALE Group

Motion for a resolution B9-0225/2021
PPE, S&D, Renew, Verts/ALE, The Left
Outcome of EU-UK negotiations

Motion for a resolution
Paragraph 34 a (new)

Motion for a resolution Amendment

 34a. Recalls that mass surveillance 
programmes are not adequate under EU 
law and strongly encourages taking into 
consideration CJEU case-law in this field 
such as the Schrems case, as well as 
European Court of Human Rights case-
law; reiterates, in particular, that the level 
of protection cannot be considered 
essentially equivalent, as long as the use 
of mass surveillance programmes that 
encompass bulk data collection is 
ongoing; recalls that the CJEU judgment 
in the Schrems I and II cases has 
implications for third countries with mass 
surveillance practices, and stresses that 
given its surveillance regime, it might also 
impact the UK1a;
_____________
1a Case C-311/18, Data Protection 
Commissioner v Facebook Ireland Limited 
and Maximillian Schrems, 
ECLI:EU:C:2020:559.

Or. en
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26.4.2021 B9-0225/12

Amendment 12
Philippe Lamberts
on behalf of the Verts/ALE Group

Motion for a resolution B9-0225/2021
PPE, S&D, Renew, Verts/ALE, The Left
Outcome of EU-UK negotiations

Motion for a resolution
Paragraph 36

Motion for a resolution Amendment

36. Deplores that Parliament’s demands 
regarding a common EU approach on 
asylum, migration and border management 
have not been followed up and that these 
important matters, which also impact the 
rights of the most vulnerable, such as 
unaccompanied minors, are now left to be 
dealt with via bilateral cooperation; calls 
for a relevant agreement that would replace 
the Dublin Regulation to be agreed swiftly 
between the EU and the UK;

36. Deplores that Parliament’s demands 
regarding a common EU approach on 
asylum, migration and border management 
have not been followed up and that these 
important matters, which also impact the 
rights of the most vulnerable, such as 
unaccompanied minors, are now left to be 
dealt with via bilateral cooperation; recalls 
Parliament’s position in its February and 
June resolutions regarding future 
cooperation in asylum and migration 
policies between the UK and the Member 
States, reiterating that such cooperation 
should have at least contained 
arrangements that enhance safe and legal 
pathways for accessing international 
protection, including through family 
reunification; calls for a relevant 
agreement that would replace the Dublin 
Regulation to be agreed swiftly between 
the EU and the UK;

Or. en
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26.4.2021 B9-0225/13

Amendment 13
Philippe Lamberts
on behalf of the Verts/ALE Group

Motion for a resolution B9-0225/2021
PPE, S&D, Renew, Verts/ALE, The Left
Outcome of EU-UK negotiations

Motion for a resolution
Paragraph 38 a (new)

Motion for a resolution Amendment

 38a. Emphasises that future 
cooperation with the UK in the area of 
financial services should be underpinned 
by robust commitments aimed at 
preventing unfair tax competition and 
cooperating in the fight against money 
laundering and terrorist financing 
(AML/CFT); calls on the Commission to 
ensure that alignment with EU standards 
in the areas of taxation and anti-money 
laundering is integrated in the scope of 
the EU equivalence framework; 
underlines that equivalence decisions 
should be based on a rigorous, 
comprehensive and forward-looking 
assessment and continuous monitoring of 
any possible digression below EU 
standards;

Or. en
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26.4.2021 B9-0225/14

Amendment 14
Philippe Lamberts
on behalf of the Verts/ALE Group

Motion for a resolution B9-0225/2021
PPE, S&D, Renew, Verts/ALE, The Left
Outcome of EU-UK negotiations

Motion for a resolution
Paragraph 45

Motion for a resolution Amendment

45. Welcomes that the Paris Agreement 
will constitute an essential element of the 
Agreement; regrets, however, that the 
climate base level of protection with 
respect to greenhouse gases did not take 
into account the revised economy-wide 
2030 targets which are about to be adopted; 
underlines, furthermore, that the EU plans 
to further strengthen and expand the scope 
of the EU Emissions Trading System; 
considers that, should significant 
differences emerge between the EU 
Emissions Trading System and the UK 
Emissions Trading Scheme, this could lead 
to a distortion of the level playing field and 
could thus be taken into account in the 
application of the EU Carbon Border 
Adjustment Mechanism, once in place;

45. Welcomes that the Paris Agreement 
will constitute an essential element of the 
Agreement; regrets the limited 
consideration given to biodiversity loss as 
a major environmental challenge, and 
that the upcoming post-2020 global 
agreement for nature is not mentioned; 
regrets, furthermore, that the climate base 
level of protection with respect to 
greenhouse gases did not take into account 
the revised economy-wide 2030 targets 
which are about to be adopted; underlines, 
furthermore, that the EU plans to further 
strengthen and expand the scope of the EU 
Emissions Trading System; considers that, 
should significant differences emerge 
between the EU Emissions Trading System 
and the UK Emissions Trading Scheme, 
this could lead to a distortion of the level 
playing field and could thus be taken into 
account in the application of the EU 
Carbon Border Adjustment Mechanism, 
once in place;

Or. en
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26.4.2021 B9-0225/15

Amendment 15
Philippe Lamberts
on behalf of the Verts/ALE Group

Motion for a resolution B9-0225/2021
PPE, S&D, Renew, Verts/ALE, The Left
Outcome of EU-UK negotiations

Motion for a resolution
Paragraph 46 a (new)

Motion for a resolution Amendment

46a. Notes that 98 % of the medicines 
used in Northern Ireland are imported 
from or via Great Britain, often 
originating from the EU; highlights the 
grace period and flexibilities in relation to 
the Falsified Medicines Directive in 
Northern Ireland and stresses that it is 
essential that all parties should explore 
solutions in that regard;

Or. en
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26.4.2021 B9-0225/16

Amendment 16
Philippe Lamberts
on behalf of the Verts/ALE Group

Motion for a resolution B9-0225/2021
PPE, S&D, Renew, Verts/ALE, The Left
Outcome of EU-UK negotiations

Motion for a resolution
Paragraph 47 a (new)

Motion for a resolution Amendment

 47a. Notes that within days of the 
Agreement provisionally coming into 
force, the UK announced plans to de-
regulate gene-edited crops and animals in 
a break with EU standards; notes that this 
move could result in significant 
weakening and regression in relation to 
existing EU standards on GMOs, which 
have been put in place to protect human 
health and the environment; reiterates 
that any deregulation of gene-edited 
products or other GMOs would lead to 
further non-tariff barriers to trade 
between the EU and the UK and, if 
pursued, would represent a clear breach 
under the principle of non-regression; 
insists that the situation be closely 
monitored in accordance with the non-
regression clause;

Or. en
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26.4.2021 B9-0225/17

Amendment 17
Philippe Lamberts
on behalf of the Verts/ALE Group

Motion for a resolution B9-0225/2021
PPE, S&D, Renew, Verts/ALE, The Left
Outcome of EU-UK negotiations

Motion for a resolution
Paragraph 47 b (new)

Motion for a resolution Amendment

 47b. Regrets that some of the UK’s 
exports of food and agricultural products 
to the EU, such as seed potatoes, have 
come to a complete halt following the 
transition period, with severe impacts on 
the affected sectors as increases in 
paperwork required for food and 
agricultural exports to the EU are 
presenting difficult challenges, 
particularly for small businesses;

Or. en
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26.4.2021 B9-0225/18

Amendment 18
Philippe Lamberts
on behalf of the Verts/ALE Group

Motion for a resolution B9-0225/2021
PPE, S&D, Renew, Verts/ALE, The Left
Outcome of EU-UK negotiations

Motion for a resolution
Paragraph 47 c (new)

Motion for a resolution Amendment

 47c. Deeply regrets that electronic 
certification processes for food and 
agricultural exports to the EU are not yet 
operational, making the perishability of 
food and agricultural produce 
particularly costly;

Or. en
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26.4.2021 B9-0225/19

Amendment 19
Philippe Lamberts
on behalf of the Verts/ALE Group

Motion for a resolution B9-0225/2021
PPE, S&D, Renew, Verts/ALE, The Left
Outcome of EU-UK negotiations

Motion for a resolution
Paragraph 47 d (new)

Motion for a resolution Amendment

 47d. Considers that unless workable 
solutions are found for the movement of 
food and agricultural produce from Great 
Britain to Northern Ireland the potential 
impacts on Northern Ireland’s 
consumers, as well as the wider political 
considerations, will be acute; urges all 
parties to continue to focus on finding 
solutions so that goods can be moved as 
smoothly as possible;

Or. en
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26.4.2021 B9-0225/20

Amendment 20
Philippe Lamberts
on behalf of the Verts/ALE Group

Motion for a resolution B9-0225/2021
PPE, S&D, Renew, Verts/ALE, The Left
Outcome of EU-UK negotiations

Motion for a resolution
Paragraph 47 e (new)

Motion for a resolution Amendment

 47e. Reiterates that divergence between 
the UK and EU REACH systems would 
increase costs for the chemicals sector; 
notes that institutional data sharing on 
chemical regulation was not agreed 
through the TCA and that this is a 
consequence of the UK’s withdrawal from 
the EU single market and the UK’s 
decision not to commit to aligning with 
EU REACH in the future; welcomes 
future discussion and cooperation on 
chemical safety management;

Or. en


